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NHS England-South (Wessex): The two LDCs met with NHS England on the 21st March to discuss a number of agenda items:
· Force Majeure – recent adverse weather conditions will have resulted in some closures for up to two days. NHS England has issue guidance to local teams that specifies a practice closure of over three weeks as the threshold for reduced contract activity consideration under the item of force majeure. The advice from the contracts team is for practices that are very close to fulfilling their contract value (96%) commitment to advise the contracts team to make them aware of any mitigating circumstances throughout 2017/18 so that a breach notice is not served against the contract.
· NHSE-South(Wessex) CRP meetings – these meetings are still in place but with very much reduced activity which should be good news for contractors.
· LDN/MN funding and GDP recruitment – the funding is in place but it is unclear how much effort has been employed to recruit GDPs to sit on the LDN. The MCNs are currently ‘rudderless’ and although much good work has been carried out by the MCNs they do need more support and guidance to target their workstreams.
· Mini competition recurring UDAs and non-recurrent UDAs (superannuation etc) – the recent mini competition that has been circulated to four targeted areas was presented to the Dental Commissioning Group in December but only as a piece of work based on a needs assessment. Due to very tight timelines there was insufficient time to consult fully with the two LDCs and the disquiet emanating from the LDCs was presented to NHS England-South(Wessex) to try to facilitate a change in their modus operandi to gain more input from the representative committees. The issue of superannuation payments within both of these initiatives has been addressed. More recently (23.03.18) NHS England-South(Wessex) have extended this mini competition for recurrent activity to include a 5th area which is the Isle of Wight. 
· Communication – the two LDCs had differing views on this issue and H&IOW LDC have been pleased with the rapid responses from any enquiries to the team on the generic email address. However, the LDC has received a number of complaints from orthodontic PDS agreement holders and GDS contract providers that response times to logged calls and emails are generally poor.
· Patient charges and negative UDA values – the recent over-inflation increase in patient charges means that there is an increasing number of providers with UDA values below the patient charge. NHS England has a responsibility to commission primary dental services at a business viable rate and several contracts have in the past received a variation to uplift their UDA values. However, a very recent direction from NHS England (Dental Leads) has specified that UDA values that are below the patient charge will not be uplifted unless they are not viable.
· Orthodontic secondary care provision UHS – NHS England-South(Wessex) have a responsibility to commission orthodontic secondary care services in the Southampton area and this will be going out to tender in the near future. Evidently, they have received a number of expressions of interest. It will be commissioned in a site remote from UHS. They recognize that this is of great concern to patients and referring orthodontic specialists and general dental practitioners.
· DERs procurement (service specification and alternative strategies) – the service specification is almost ready and a procurement exercise will take place in the near future. The LDCs have been asked to provide evaluators and to input to the service specification. The LDC has suggested that a simpler and much cheaper solution would be to vary an existing contract in the South-East sub region to cover Wessex and especially if this is an interim solution.
· Orthodontic procurement update – including close down and taper arrangements – the H&IOW LDC has been actively supporting one orthodontic provider whose practicing career within the NHS will be curtailed end of March 2019. The LDC is very concerned that the lotting distribution may result in the loss of long term quality providers of orthodontic services within the region and increasing waiting times for patients. 
· Projected clawback/breach notices 2017/18 and outstanding PCSE issues 16/17 – it seems likely that the amount of recovered monies from underperforming contracts will be at a similar level that we experienced in the previous year (7.8 million). However, the difference will be that a number of breach notices will be served and it is essential that practices with carried forward activity from 2016/17 flag up any associated PCSE issues. We are aware that PCSE has improved its performance but is still struggling to fulfill its commissioned remit.
· BSA contract management – the BSA will take over the management of a large number of existing dental contracts in England. The contracts will be rated one to three with only complexity category three being locally managed by NHS England-South(Wessex). 
· Dental Policy Book Refresh – this will be published on the LDC website
· Paediatric Commissioning Guide – this will go through Gateway in the near future.
· Amalgam – an email from NHS England-South(Wessex) has been circulated to contractors.
· Diabetes – the LDC representatives were made aware that it has been proved that diabetes is linked to periodontal disease. The LDCs commented that this has been well known for decades.
· Paper FP17s – there was a reminder that there is an intention to go paperless by April 2019
· OPGs – this is a long-standing funding problem that has been discussed at both national and local level. Many providers have received invoices for payment from Hospital Trusts and these invoices are very difficult to ratify as they are not patient specific. It has been made abundantly clear that charges for OPGs cannot be levied from patients or contractors and that these charges should be met by either the CCGs or NHS England. The LDCs requested written guidance to contract providers outlining their funding position and a method to recover fees that have been inappropriately paid to Hospital Trusts. Futhermore there have been numerous complaints concerning the poor quality of many of these OPGs with poor definition, reduced image size and appliances left in situ.
· Easter – a message was circulated by the Wessex team at the end of February and any alternative arrangements being introduced should have been notified by the 12th March and notices clarifying any changes to contractual hours should have been displayed 4 weeks prior to Easter.
Orthodontic Procurement: This has now been launched and Wessex is in Lot 3 Batches1to 4. 44 ITT applications in Wessex. Mobilisation will commence in 38 weeks. The outcomes from the BOS/MCN Conference 23rd March will hopefully shed some light on the future responsibilities and remit of MCNs. The Secretary has been included in discussions around procurement batches, engagement report, service specification, engagement events, financial model/template, evaluation training and general communication. The lower UOA value has been uprated after discussions with BDA and BOS. This has been a huge learning curve for all concerned and it remains to be seen whether or not this complex and labour intensive exercise will be successful and whether or not the DPS and procurement processes will be replicated in other areas of England
GDPC/LDC Regional Liaison Group: This group met on Friday the 23rd February and was attended by two representatives from David Geddes’s team. The Secretary submitted a regional report from Wessex although there were no specific items from the Dorset area. The GDPC/LDC RLG Wessex report is available from the Secretary upon request but is broadly based on the January Secretary’s Report. The most important part of the meeting was a report from a recent meeting between GDPC and NHS England and the agenda items were:
· The impact of PCSE delays processing NPL applications was still an issue for practices and goodwill payments to performers detrimentally affected had now been approved and Offer letters would be going out in the near future. The Offer Letter going out to performers affected by the delays in processing NPL applications are subject to certain qualifying criteria and a cap of £10k. The criteria are - at least 16 weeks period from the initial submission, genuine loss of income and that they did not perform any private work within the period of delay. David Geddes proposed that no breach notices should be applied where there was a rolled over UDA deficit as a consequence of Capita’s mismanagement.
· NHS Standard Contracts have been used for a number of commissioning initiatives including Prison and IMOS activity. It was recognized that the preservation of superannuation of dental work and compliance with NHS legislation on contracts needed to be addressed as soon as possible. Prison contracts have now been revised with new guidance. Advanced mandatory contracts such as IMOS were of concern as secondary care activity is being moved into primary care and it is alleged that this activity is outside the SFE. It is essential to consider the definition of primary care and it is essential to get legal advice on this so that this is included in the dental care policy book. There was some discussion around accountable care organisations (ACOs) and contracts being developed that exhibit flexibility. It is unsure how these contracts might be developed for dentistry.
· PAG/PLDP attendance was another issue raised to confirm that the current rate for DSPs is £50 per hour which is below the BDG rate but accepted by the other professions as the rate. 
· Mailing lists for LDCs is an ongoing issue and particularly around performers already on LDC’s mailing lists and the need for their consent for their data to be shared. Those joining the NPL would be given the opportunity to opt out of sharing their details with their LRC but it is unclear how those already on the list would give their consent. A legal opinion is being sought on this and the functionality which has been agreed for the new online NPL system. Carol Reece would contact the BSA to see if alternative ways forward could be found to get hold of mailing information and the possibility of the BSA sending out emails on behalf of LDCs.

· Recruitment issues are faced by many dental practices in many areas and similar problems are being faced by medical practices. GDPC have stressed that NHS England needs to show greater flexibility in dealing with these practices –permitting contract variations to allow UDAs to be used by other practices within an STP footprint.
 General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR): This was raised in a previous report but it is worth repeating that dental practices should where relevant prepare for GDPR which will apply from 25th May 2018. Many of the GDPR’s main concepts and principles are much the same as those covered by the current Data Protection Act (DPA). Current compliance with DPA will be a good starting point. The ICO will be producing new guidance and other tools to assist businesses. The GDPR will include greater transparency and individuals’ rights provisions and there will be greater emphasis on documentation that supports accountability. BDA have been contacted to give guidance and notice of any planned training events once it is more fully understood the impact on LDCs and dental practices. The LDC’s contact database may have to be reviewed to ensure that all our contact information was availed through positive consent mechanisms and to record in detail/audit how this was achieved. BDA have raised issues around how the associated and unfair costs that this new regulation will bring to smaller practice providers will be an extra financial burden.
LDC Conference (Belfast): The 67th Annual Conference of LDCs will take place in the Europa Hotel on the 7th and 8th of June 2018. The LDC is sending three delegates. We have two motions prepared for transmission before the deadline of the 3rd April.
1. This Conference demands that any reformed contract must not only improve the quality of care to patients but also enhance the wellbeing and quality of the working lives of dentists and their teams.

2. This Conference deplores the recent orthodontic procurement and DPS in the South of England and demands that non-time limited contracts are not subjected to future unilateral variation that can potentially destroy continuity of quality care to patients based on a postcode lottery.

CQC: The new inspection team’s key lines of enquiry (KLOEs) and prompts come into force in April 2018. This latest version has been produced to merge previous publications (2015)  that were service specific and some changes have been made to the content to strengthen specific areas together with changes to the wording to improve and simplify the language to aid understanding.
CPD Events: We have three events organized for April and May and these will cover an update on succession planning, NHS Pension, Lifetime allowance and Retirement Planning (04.04.18), an update from the PCSE and COMPASS (16.05.18). The Future of Dentistry will be covered by Professor Nairn Wilson on the 23rd May. We hope to organize a joint LDC/BDA Branch meeting in early July (3rd or 4th July) to cover the topic of paediatric dentistry. We are looking to hold further CPD events later in the year to include a Question Time Event and a presentation from the GDC which will include one of the LDC members who is a GDC Chairman.
Peer Appraisal: The LDC Secretary will be attending the annual business meeting in early May. However, there was a recent training event where the LDC was not invited to attend and it appears that the Deanery may have removed the LDC’s logo from the appraisal paperwork. It is disappointing to note that despite the LDC’s involvement and contribution to this worthwhile scheme over very many years we are no longer involved with the training programme for appraisers. The Thames Valley LDCs have contacted the H&IOW LDC to express their dissatisfaction with funding support for appraisers who take time out of practice to provide this service. The LDC is very concerned that the collaborative element that worked so well with the PCTs and the Deanery in the past may have significantly diminished. It seems that the appraisal scheme is gestating into a more mandatory NPL and contractual requirement which the LDC clearly stated at the offset was not desirable. 
Coach-Mentor Training and PASS: HEE has offered 8 free places for Coach/Mentor training with a number of conditions and declared commitments which includes at least 2 years working with the coach-mentor programme in Thames Valley and Wessex. The LDC is always keen to support Coach-Mentor training so that the LDC can add to the resource element of the LDC’s PASS. In the light of a national push for PASS the H&IOW LDC has refreshed the dormant PASS to replace the existing WISDOM scheme. The draft H&IOW LDC PASS document will be circulated for comment and hopefully adopted at the May LDC meeting.
Succession Planning: This has been aired a couple of times at recent LDC meetings and it is proposed to create a working group after the summer break 2018. All LDC members will be encouraged to participate and input their ideas for consideration by the executive. The working group will consider ways to attract new ‘blood’ from our constituents. 
